
MINUTES 

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION MEETING 

JUNE 20, 2016 

 

CASE #Z16-09 

R-1 TO PUD with R-2 and R-3F  

 

 HOLD a public hearing and consider a request by the Donald Earl Nellis and Lenner 

Hair Nellis Revocable Living Trust to rezone approximately 13.556 acres out of the 

Robert Cunningham Survey, Abstract No. 199, from “R-1” (Single-Family Residential 

District) to a Planned Unit Development (PUD) with “R-2” (Two-Family Residential 

District) and “R-3F” (Multi-Family Residential District) uses.  The property is located 

along the east right-of-way of Cunningham Road, approximately 600’ south of its 

intersection with E. Stan Schlueter Loop (FM 3470). 

 

Chairman Frederick requested staff comments. 

 

City Planner Tony McIlwain stated that the developer for the project, Housing Solutions 

Alliance L.L.C. is proposing to construct a 76 dwelling unit project with 4 duplex buildings 

and 17 fourplex buildings.  The development is proposing 17 one-bedroom units; 37 two-

bedroom units; 16 three-bedroom units; 6 four-bedroom units; and one office building 

proposed for this development.  This project was presented to the City Council in February 

2016.   

 

The staff notified 57 (fifty seven) surrounding property owners regarding this request. Staff 

received one protest and one response in support.  

 

Staff recommends approval of the applicant’s PUD request subject to the following: 

 

 the applicant shall adhere to the submitted site plan, architectural elevations and 

floorplans (i.e. exhibits 1, 2 and 3); 

 the applicant shall provide a minimum of four different color variations within the 

project; 

 all buildings shall be one-story with the exception of those buildings containing 4-

bedroom units; 

 the applicant shall satisfy all landscaping and screening requirements set in Killeen Code 

of Ordinances Sections 31-255.5 and 31-255.7.  Specifically, the requirements amount to 

68 trees, 204 shrubs and screening around the north, east and south project boundaries; 

and    

 the applicant shall provide a second play area (to include equipment) in the eastern 

portion of the development site. 

 

Vice Chair Dorroh suggested that the following be added to the recommendations:  the 

playground equipment needs to be universal designed, ADA compliant equipment for both 

playground areas; provide an interior sidewalk plan; meet all Hill Country transit (HOP) 

guidelines and specifications for the bus stop shelter illustrated on the site plan; the applicant 



shall match or exceed the masonry standards as prescribed by the Texas Department of 

Housing and Community Affairs 2016 Qualified Allocation Plan (QAP); the applicant shall 

satisfy City Code for trash receptacles. 

 

Mr. Pedro Quintero, Quintero Engineering, LLC, 415 E. Avenue D, Killeen, Texas, was 

present to represent this request.   

 

Chairman Frederick opened the public hearing.   

 

Mr. Kyle Wheatley, the owner of 5118 Spring Drive, Killeen, Texas spoke against the 

request. 

 

With no one else requesting to speak, the public hearing was closed. 

 

 Commissioner Dillard motioned to recommend approval of the request with the 

recommendations.  Commissioner Alvarez seconded the motion.  The motion passed 4-2 

with Vice Chair Dorroh and Commissioner Harkin in opposition. 

 

 Chairman Frederick stated that this request will be forwarded to City Council with a 

recommendation to approve. 

 


